
Indian Rock Park, Walkthrough, by 'Teary Eyes' Anderson
This is walkthrough is for Indian Rock Park, located in Salina Kansas. I began this as a 
series of photographs and video clips, I took while on a visit the park. Shortly afterward
I made a video slide show of the various pics and clips. From there I began a description 
that grew into this full length walkthrough. It takes the reader from point to point 
through the park, and offers some interesting insights to what to look for. Although you 
could use the park's Nature Trail, guide, I feel this walkthrough might help some people 
who wish know a little more about the park. I hope you enjoy your visit whether it is in 

 person or simply reading this walkthrough. --"Teary Eyes" Anderson

   I start it there at the main gate, from here the park covers a total area of 35 
acres.[1] It is located on the southeast corner of the intersection at Gypsum Ave. and 
Indiana Ave. Although the park doesn't have park equipment for children to play on, across
Gypsum Ave. to the north there is a playground at Gleniffer Hill Park. To the south is 
another park the Bill Burke Park, but it can't easily be reached by car without going 
several blocks East or West, then going South to Crawford Street.
   Off to the west of the main entry gate's wall, across Indiana Ave., is another single 
wall section near a house. To go to the Nature Trail's beginning we'll have to travel 
south about two blocks, where Indiana Ave. connects to Glennifer Hill Dr., at two points 
which merge and then pass through a gate crossing the road. For some reason it is spelled 
slightly different then park, which is spelled with one 'n' and 2 f's. While the Northwest
street sign has it spelled this way. Between these two points is a small utility type 
shed, that I like to call the 'Sub House' because it's smaller size and that it makes a 
sonar type ping sound. Next to this is a small sign identifying the park, behind it are 
several large boulder rocks. If we keep going South from this point, we come to a flood 
dike with a walking trail to Bill Burke Park. Below this dike is the Smoky Hill River 
which goes by underground through a culvert type bridge that is built on top of it, the 
river protrudes on both sides of the dike. Where the hill meets the dike, a grain mill 
once stood. Gower Mill stood there from 1870-1933.[2] I think it is the place marked on 
the Nature Trail, guide as a square below the location 3 marker, however that marker is 
actually up the hill a ways at the drop off. I criss-crossed the fields searching for any 
trace of building that might be there, but only found some interesting trails, a few large
rocks, and a place where the local trees make an arch over a small pathway.
   Okay, now it's time to return to where the two roads meet, here we'll find a concrete 
parking space that can hold about four cars, a trash can, these are rather rare in the 
park probably to keep the park more natural looking, and the Nature Trail sign and guide 
box, which is usually empty, because it's probably not rain proof. To get one you'll need 
to go a about two blocks North on Indiana Ave. to the corner of Iron Ave. and Lakewood 
Drive. The Lakewood Discovery Center is located to the north of that park area.
   Parking is located here on the Eastside of the park, again at the two buildings, at the
top of the park, and near the Picnic/Restrooms Shelter on the parks North side. Besides 
that each side of the road has wooden posts with a wire through them, I've seen people 
parking along here on the lawn, which is presumably okay as long as it is off the road and
within the roads barriers. But you may still get into trouble for parking here, especially
if your car leaks oil or something.
   At the trails start the path goes counter-clockwise around the park, returning to this 
point, for a total of three-fourths of a mile.[3] One of the last things you'll see is the
Indian Rock, which the park is named after, unless we start off by going to the left. But 
since the number of the trail's site locations goes off to the right, We'll head that way 
also.
   First we come to the number 1 location which is located near some large rocks. The 
pathway turns a bit and then comes to the number 2 location. While walking the trail be 
careful of the log steps that are anchored into the path. Number 2 is in front of a large 
Maclura Pomifera tree which bares small fruits that looks like a mixture of apple, orange 
and cabbage. The guide calls it a by several different names.[4]
   From here the path bends this way and that, passing near a small indented ditch with 
with several little dips and twists, and then a field of dense brush and trees. But the 
trail doesn't reach that far instead it turns and heads back across the road, however 
Glennifer Hill Dr. is more of a park road rather then a normal street so there isn't much 
traffic.
   If we skip the trail for a moment and pass this ditch the road circles around and heads
up to the "Shelter House",[5] as it is labeled on the map near it, but "Indian Rock 
Lodge",[6] on Salina's official government, reserve the lodge information page. If we 
ignore the road also and head off into the brush and trees, along small paths, we will 
come to a cactus field and a few more trails that lead up to the Shelter.
   Now, spinning you completely around, and going back to where the trail crosses the 
road, we find that shortly after the trail begins again there is a large drop off with a 
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lot of rocks, trees, and loose soil. This is where the location 3 marker is, next to it is
a bench that looks out over the drop off. The trail turns here and heads off into the 
trees.
   However we won't go that way just yet, first we'll look down the valley, and out over 
Bill Burke Park park, and the rest of Salina. From here head back over to above the flood 
dike, but instead of following the drop off we'll back track a bit where the path crossed 
the road, and look towards the dike. Here there are several small paths that go upward and
it's these that will take you up to the top of these cliffs. There we'll find great 
unobstructed view of the South part of Salina, which looks rather flat and green with a 
layer of trees. This is probably why, way back in the 1800's Salina was called the "The 
Forrest City",[7] which was only founded several years earlier in 1858.[8]
   Returning back to the trail, and following the chasm in the opposite direction, we soon
enter a tree zone again. But just inside and on the side of the river is a seat, made of 
two posts driven into the ground with a piece of wood placed across their tops. Behind 
this is a large tree, I think it is the one mentioned in the guide as location number 4, a
Bur Oak.[9] However there doesn't seem to be a number 4 location marker.
   Just a little farther along the trail is location number 5 near a small drop off, that 
looks like it's where rain water washed down to the river in the valley below. The edge of
this drop off is supported by a few log posts laid horizontally along the trail. Below 
that the edge gives way to bigger rocks instead of just trees and soil. Next to this was 
built a large pumping station in 1989,[10] it seems to be the unmarked number 6 location, 
it has a rail along it's roof and a light so it could be used as an observation deck.
   From this structure onward and along most of the East side of the park, there is a 
large traffic style barrier that separates the river from the path. It is simple to step 
over, but along this edge there is about a fifteen feet drop to the rivers edge below. 
From here the trail turns the corner and heads North along the parks East side.
   However there is a rather steep path going down to the river. At this point the river 
also goes down a waterfall about seven feet high. from here the water flows to the North, 
along a channel that was dug out by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to divert the water 
from flooding the city.[11] They left several concrete blocks and tubes sticking out of 
the side of the ledges, thus allowing more water to run into the river, and act as a damn 
pushing the water down the middle of the valley. At low water levels a person can walk 
about halfway into the center of the river along these concrete sections without getting 
their feet wet. Down stream from these are a series of small rapids. It then slightly 
turns to the Northeast, passes under the Iron Ave. bridge and continues out of Salina.
   Returning back to the trail once more, we head off to the North were a field of 
restored prairie begins. Shortly after reaching the prairie, the trail branches off to the
West towards the Shelter, and the prairie continues North nearly to Gypsum Ave. The side 
path climbs upward a bit, and allows a person to view parts of the prairie from above.
   As we continue North following the river, at about the half way point there is a bench 
where a traveler can stop and look out over the prairie, opposite it is the location 
number 7 marker. Continuing North for a ways the trail eventually split into a short side 
path to the rivers edge one again to over look a series of small water falls. In front of 
it is the location number 8 marker. The side part of the trail ends here, but a small path
continues onward towards the street.
   At the fork in the trail there is a arrow location marker pointing Northwest. Following
that path brigs us once again to Glennifer Hill Dr. and across the road. The road splits 
here and goes North to the street, and then turns West and heads towards the picnic 
grounds and Indiana Ave. once again.
   After passing the road we quickly come to a large rock in front of a mowed lawn. In 
this general area up to Gypsum Ave., there are various bird feeders for people who enjoy 
watching birds. Shortly after passing this boulder the path splits again allowing the 
person to continue onwards around the part, or back slightly up the hill and towards the 
Shelter.
   Along the path there are several nice places to peer down at the lake below, and 
several a large rock to look at. Next we come to the location number 9 marker and a drop 
off that gives another good view of the lake. Next we come to a meeting area, with small 
flat wooden posts, along the side of the trail, making up a wall that can be sat on. Next 
to this is the parks main observation deck. It has rails to prevent someone from fall down
into the valley below, and offers the a good vantage point for observing the lake and the 
West part of the park. Next to this the trail turns and goes down a large series of steps,
bringing you within a short distance to Indian Rock.
   Near the observation deck is a large map of the park engraved on three wood planks, and
covered with a frame. It mainly shows the roads in the park a bit of the East side of the 
trail next to the Smoky Hill River, the "Proper Prairie" as it calls it, the Shelter 
House, the Rest Rooms, the lake, and a helpful "You Are Here" with arrow. Slightly less 
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then half of the maps area has the parks name Indian Rock Park, with the letters letters 
of the first and last words being raised and lowered so that make a partial circle around 
the central word. I imagine the three planks with these words, rearranged into various 
orders making up a version of the game Rock, Paper, Scissors. But with these three words, 
and the map itself as a puzzle at it's side. Indian takes Rock, Rock sits on the Park, and
Park takes Indian's home with flood, but that was why the dike was built, because it took 
many other homes also.
   From here we come to the Shelter. It is basically a building with a roof some windows, 
a few tables and chairs. It also has a fireplace, and electricity but nothing else inside.
For some reason, other than it's location being marked in the trail guide as "Enclosed 
Lodge", there is no other mention of it in the guide.[12] Despite it being locked, and a 
person needing a key to get into it. Which can be obtained by calling the city's parks 
department and making a reservation for the shelter.[6] This is probably why the guide 
doesn't list it as a shelter, since your out of luck if it starts to rain. The only place 
you have to go is down the hill and to the Picnic/Restrooms Shelter.
   The building does have a water pipe outside so a person can wash their hands or fill a 
bucket, but other then that it's rather hard to get a drink from, as the spout is pointed 
straight down. There is also another of the park's rare trash cans located here. So it 
someone sits down at one of the parks many seats has a bite to eat they have to take their
trash with them, with the chance that it might blow away, or fall out of their pockets in 
the mean time. On the opposite side of the building, on the West, are two small benches. 
From here you can look over pretty much the entire Westside of Salina. If you go closer to
the edge you can also look down at Indian Rock which is straight down the hill, but from 
here there is only a small steep pathway leading down to it, it's simpler to use the 
stairs near the observation deck.
   Once again returning to the trail and going back to nearly the point where we last 
crossed the road, the trail continues along the upper rim of this drop off. About half way
between the fork in the path and the Picnic/Restrooms Shelter, there is a little tree on 
the Eastside of the trail. It is a dead looking white tree with a number 10 location 
marker near it. The guide says at this place is a Red Cedar tree,[13] beyond this is a 
rough unmowed field with more of those bird watching boxes.[14]
   Next the trail turns and passes near the Picnic/Restrooms shelter, but then bends 
sharply and turns back towards the lake. It has four picnic tables, a barbeque grill, a 
water fountain, a trash can, and the restrooms. The restrooms are only open from April 
through to October.[6] It also has a light for the picnic area that is controlled by a 
switch, located on the Northeast sides wooden pillar, it must be slid downward to work. As
the road comes around, at about the halfway point, there is a parking lot near the 
shelter. It this has a trash can, near a side path of the trail that takes people down to 
the lake.
   At this four way junction in the trail, the hikers can go down to the lake, or continue
along the outer trail and around to Indian Rock. Here is also posted the lakes regulations
such as no swimming, or motorized boats. We will now go down to the lake, working our way 
counter-clock wise and return to this spot later.
   The lake is actually not a natural lake, but a hole that was dug by a brick making 
company that seems to have changed it's name quite a bit. It was in use from 1899 up until
1954, when it closed and the company moved to Hoisington, Kansas and changed it's name to 
the Kansas Brick and Tile Company.[15] From the entrance of the lake the path widens out 
to a slope that goes down to the water, when the lake is dry this slope goes out into the 
river almost far enough the the lake can be crossed at it's center with the two main 
sections located on either side.
   As you follow the meandering trail around the lake you'll discover many large rocks 
along the path and off to it's sides, and even pieces of bricks that are at times pressed 
down into the trail mixed with rock and burried in the soil. The biggest of the rocks 
you'll find here, is a large boulder that hangs out out over the trail. To me it looks 
like the head of a frog, from it's south side. At certain times of the day, about 6:00 PM,
it cast a shadow to one side and the trees behind it cast another shadow directly opposite
this, and they appear to be feet for the crouching frog. For this reason, I like to call 
it the Frog Rock. There are several other large rocks behind this, but most seem to have 
fallen from the cliff above. Someday much of the soil and rocks from above, will fall and 
be carried by the rain, into the lake and thus filling it up. Possibly for this reason in 
the guide they request people to stay on the paths, and not to slide down the slopes.[16]
   Along the East side of the lake you'll find small metal poles driven into the ground 
with concrete bases, they are on the side of the trail facing the slope, and hopefully 
will keep enough of the ledge from descending onto the trail or any farther down into the 
lake. The North end of the lake seem to be deeper, and thus have more water when the 
levels get low. Much of the tree branches and wood also seem to float to this end, making 
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a nice carpet of wood pieces similar to the pieces of wood that wash up on a beach. From 
here back around to the main trail there is more branches and trees hanging down along the
trail. There is a short cut path from here up to the picnic area, and a few other side 
paths between here and the main entrance to the lake. One small piece of concrete you 
might notice along the way is possible a piece of the former brick factories foundation. 
It's a small arched slab of concrete.
   As we pass the reach the lakes main entrance again we can go back to the four way 
intersection or follow the trail that bends slightly away from the lake and heads back up 
to the above trail. So here we go back to the four way, or just for fun we can call it the
foreway. From here we'll reach location number 11, it is another concrete slab, this time 
with cut off bolts sticking up from it, possible the foundation of the buildings smoke 
stack, but this the guide says is across the road.[17] Passing this we come to location 
number 12, the intersection with the trail from below at the lake. Here is also located a 
large boulder, that the guide points out for it's moss. With no mention of the earlier 
trail down to the lake.[18]
   Down the trail a-piece, is a bench overlooking a small drop off to the lake, neck to 
this is a series of small log stair going upward. At the top of these is location number 
13 and a few large boulders, next to this is located location number 14 a series drop 
off's of the trail, about three of four feet per log and dirt step. If you followed the 
guide only this would be your only way down to the lake, but it does mention that you get 
a good view of the opposite cliff wall. The rocks here it says date as far back at the 
Paleozoic Era, and the area was under the sea.[19]
   From here the path slowly goes upward, curves this way and that. Off to the side is a 
small drop off that looks like some kind of bobsled track, with overhanging branches 
making it into almost a tunnel. Just before the trail starts going nearly straight again 
there is a small drop off to the West surrounded by lots of trees, giving it a sort of 
hidden grotto type feeling. Down here there are several more large boulders.
   As we return to the straight away the first thing we come to is an a metal arrow marker
and log post both pointing forward. On the East side of the trail is the log post, and 
behind it is the stairway that leads up to the observation deck. As we continue forward we
come to Indian Rock. Across from it are several steep paths leading downward from the 
building above. Opposite to Indian Rock, is a bench for any hikers that may be tired after
having walked the nearly 3/4 of a mile to get here.
   Indian rock is a large boulder that is tipped to one side, so that the East side is 
raised up and propped on another boulder. It is rather long and flat, it has several 
indents similar to a meteorite. One section on it's front has a overhang, and next to that
is a large indent about the same size, between these is a rounded point similar to a nose,
there is another smaller triangular indent under the protrusion, giving it the appearance 
of something similar to a large slug with big eyes, a clown type mouth, and small 
body-tail going off to one side. In front of it is location number 15 marker and to the 
side near it's head is a large sign telling about the hills history, and how the rock got 
it's name. This sign if viewed from the right angle can give the face a bigger opened moth
look, but then sadly the body can't be seen and it's just a big head looking up towards 
the hill. Although not quite as obvious as something like the Moai of Easter Island.
   The sign reads as follows:

[Indian Rock

This rock, according to local legend, marks the site of a "Battle of Indian Rock," 1857. 
Here tradition reports the last significant skirmish between the Kansa (or Kaw), Delaware 
and Pottawamie Indians (the so-called civilized tribes of eastern Kansas) and the Cheyenne
Arapaho and Sioux (known as the wild tribes of the west.)
   The cause of the battle was a dispute over buffalo hunting grounds and boundry lines. 
Reinforcements of the Kaw Indians, with guns helped the eastern tribes to win.]

   The conflict leading up to the battle seems to have started as early as 1820. There 
also seems to have been a previous battle between some of these Native American tribes in 
1854.[20]
   From the corner of Indian Rock, the trail curls off to one side, and then proceeds 
straight for a ways, before bending one last time, as it returns to the Nature Trail's 
starting place.
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it as being a apple, orange, or a French tree, but a name that is common for all three.

[5] Encased map by 'Shelter House' at the top of the hill. Carved into the wood of three 
planks.

[6] Official webpage from Salina.gov with information about reserving the "Indian Park 
Lodge" it's features and rules.
[http://www.salina-ks.gov/content/126/168/950/219/1251.aspx]

[7] Illustrated Salina: The Forrest City, by F. A. Loomis (1892). A photographic guide to 
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[8] Salina: 1858-2008 (Images of America), by Salina History Book Committee (2008). A 
history book of how Salina developed, included in the book are many pictures of the local 
area.

[9] " Guide, page 2. Description of the tree, the how old they can become, the heights it 
can reach, its Latin version, and how it was used by people and animals.

[10] " Guide, page 3. A description of the pumping station, it's uses, and when it was 
built.

[11] " Guide, page 3. Description of why the channel was built and by whom.

[12] " Guide, page 5. Map view showing a darkened square, listed as a "Enclosed Lodge", 
however the former location of the grain hill is also represented with one of these, but 
there is no building where the mill stood.

[13] " Guide, page 6, Description of the Red Cedar, and it's uses.

[14] " Guide, page 6. Description of the park's natural habits, birds, and nest boxes.

[15] " Guide, pages 7 and 8. A history of the the brick factory that operated here, and 
hole they dug that became the park's lake.

[16] " Guide, inside front cover, has a regulation that asks visitors to "Please stay on 
the maintained trails", and page 8 informs visitors that "careless climbers and sledders 
have hastened this process of erosion."

[17] " Guide, page 7. In the history of the brick factory, (mentioned above at [15]), it 
says that only the smoke stack and a few other things "are the only visible evidence of 
the brick factory."

[18] " Guide, page 4, map showing only one trail, which meets the lake at location points 
13 and 14, the inner pathway around the lake is also not shown. Page 7 description of 
moss.

[19] " Guide, page 8. A description of the cliff layers and ages of the park rocks.

[20] Dr. Donald Blakeslee, of Wichita State University, was scheduled to give a lecture on
the subject, at the Smoky Hill Museum, called "The Battle of Indian Rock" on June 4, 2009.
[http://www.americantowns.com/ks/salina/news/the-battle-of-indian-rock-189382]
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Bibliography of Salina, Kansas

* Illustrated Salina: The Forrest City, by F. A. Loomis (1892) 
[http://archive.org/details/illustratedsalin00loom]

* Salina: Mart of the Middle West, by Salina Commercial Club (1908) 
[http://archive.org/details/salinamartofmidd00sali]

* Salina: 1858-2008 (Images of America), by Salina History Book Committee. (2008) ISBN: 
0738561819 {You can buy a copy at most book stores.}

Other interesting things.

Salina Views by W. C. Higgins a series sixteen stereo view photographs released about 
1878.[http://archive.org/details/StereoscopicViewsInTheSalinaPublicLibraryCollection4]
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